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The Board of Trustees of St. Petersburg College met on Tuesday, May 16, 2017 at the St. 

Petersburg College EpiCenter, 13805 – 58th Street N., Largo, Florida.  The following Board 

members were present: Chair Bill Foster, Vice Chair Nathan Stonecipher, Bridgette Bello, Katie 

Cole, and Deveron Gibbons. Also present were William D. Law, Jr., President of St. Petersburg 

College and Secretary to the Board of Trustees, and Joseph H. Lang, Board Attorney. Proof of 

public notice of this meeting is included as part of these minutes.  Notices were duly posted. 

 

NOTICE OF MEETING 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES, ST. PETERSBURG COLLEGE 

 

The Board of Trustees of St. Petersburg College will hold a public meeting to which all persons 

are invited, commencing at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, May 16, 2017, at the EpiCenter, Room 1-453, 

13805 58th Street North, Largo, Florida. The meeting will be held for the purpose of considering 

routine business of the College; however, there are no rules being presented for adoption or 

amendment at this meeting.   

 

A copy of the agenda may be obtained within seven (7) days of the meeting on the SPC Board of 

Trustees website at www.spcollege.edu, or by calling the Board Clerk at (727) 341-3241. 

 

Members of the public are given the opportunity to provide public comment at meetings of the 

Board of Trustees concerning matters and propositions on the agenda for discussion and Board 

action. At the Board meeting, in advance of the time for public comment on the agenda, 

individuals desiring to speak shall submit a registration card to the Board Clerk, Ms. Rebecca 

Turner, at the staff table.  Policy and procedures regarding public comment can be found on the 

SPC Board of Trustees website at www.spcollege.edu 

 

If any person wishes to appeal a decision made with respect to any matter considered by the 

Board, he or she will need a record of the proceedings. It is the obligation of such person to 

ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made.  Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes. 

 

Pursuant to the provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act, any person requiring special 

accommodations to participate in this meeting is asked to advise the agency five business days 

before the meeting by contacting the Board Clerk at 727-341-3241.  If you are planning to attend 

the meeting and are hearing impaired, please contact the agency five business days before the 

meeting by calling 727-791-2422 (V/TTY) or 727-474-1907 (VP). 

 

 

 

17-093. In accordance with the Administrative Procedure Act, the following Agenda was 

prepared: 

 

 

AGENDA 

 

http://www.spcollege.edu/bot/
http://www.spcollege.edu/bot/
http://www.spcollege.edu/
http://www.spcollege.edu/bot/
http://www.spcollege.edu/
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ST. PETERSBURG COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

May 16, 2017 

 

EPICENTER MEETING ROOM (1-453) 

13805 -58th STREET N. 

Largo, FL  

 

REGULAR MEETING: 9:00 AM 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER   

 A. Invocation   

 B. Pledge of Allegiance   

 

II. PRELIMINARY MATTERS 

 

A. Recognitions/Announcements  

 

1. Introduce New Trustee Bridgette Bello 

 

2. Introduce New Dean of Natural Sciences and Engineering 

 

3. Model United Nations 

 

B. Presentation of Retirement Resolutions and Motion for Adoption  

 

1. Dr. Irving Degraw (Not Attending) 
 

III. COMMENTS   

 A. Board Chair 

 B. Board Members 

 C. President 

            D.     Public Comment pursuant to §286.0105 FS  

 

IV. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

   

 Board of Trustees’ Meeting of April 18, 2017 (Action) 

 

 V. MONTHLY REPORTS 

            A. Board Attorney   

 B. General Counsel  

            C.     Faculty Governance Organization (FGO) – Dr. Richard Mercadante, Chair 

            D.     Career Service Employee Council (CSEC) – Ms. Jeanne Trimble, Chair 

 

VI. STRATEGIC FOCUS AND PLANNING 
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A. STUDENT SUCCESS AND ACHIEVEMENT  

  

                      1.  Florida College System Data Dashboard – Dr. Jesse Coraggio, Vice   

                           President, Institutional Effectiveness and Academic Services (Presentation) 

 

B.     STUDENT SERVICES 

 

                      1.   Financial Aid Update – Mr. Michael Bennett, Associate Vice President,  

    Financial Assistance Services (Presentation) 

 

                      2.   Community Outreach Update - Mr. Reggie Reed, Retention Manager  

(Presentation) 

 

C. BUDGET AND FINANCE 

 

1.    Monthly Financial Report – Ms. Janette Hunt, Director, Budget and   

       Compliance (Presentation) 

 

2. Lab Fees (Action) 

 

3. Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Update – Mr. Brian Miles, Vice President,    

   Administrative/Business Services and Information Technology (Presentation) 
 

 

D. ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS  

 

1. Human Resources 

a. Personnel Report (Action) 

 

2.  Five Year Educational Plant Survey - Mr. Jim Waechter, Associate Vice  

      President, Facilities, Planning and Institutional Services  

      (Presentation/Action) 

 

         3.      Capital Improvement Plan – Mr. Jim Wacheter (Presentation/Action) 

 

        E.    ACADEMIC MATTERS  
    

                      1.     Quality Enhancement Plan Update – Dr. Sabrina Crawford, Executive   

  Director, Institutional Research Effectiveness, Ms. Heather Roberson,  

  Academic Director, Center of Excellence for Teaching and Learning, Dr.  

  Jennifer Haber, Professor, Communications (Presentation)           

 

             F.     STRATEGIC PRIORITIES 

                        

                       1.  Legislative Review – Bill Law, President (Presentation) 



51760 

 

 

VII.    CONSENT AGENDA 

   

A. OLD BUSINESS (items previously considered but not finalized) -NONE 
   

B. NEW BUSINESS 

 

1.   ACADEMIC MATTERS 

    

                           a.   Workforce and Professional Development Curriculum Changes   

                                  (Action) 

  

                    2.   Contract Between St. Petersburg College and EdFinancial Services, LLC for  

                          Call Center Operations (Action) 

 

                    3.   GRANTS/RESTRICTED FUNDS CONTRACTS  

 

a.  Florida Department of Education – Carl D. Perkins (Action) 

b.  Florida Education Fund – Center of Excellence (Action) 

c.  American Association of Community Colleges – MentorLinks   

   (Action) 

      

VIII.   INFORMATIONAL REPORTS – NONE 

 

IX. PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH UPDATE  

 

 Ms. Desiree Woroner, Director, Human Resources Development 

  

X. PUBLIC ACCESS/UNAGENDAED ITEMS  

 

XI. PROPOSED CHANGES TO BOT RULES MANUAL – Public Hearing – NONE 

 

XII. PRESIDENT’S REPORT   
 

XIII. NEXT MEETING DATE AND SITE   

 

 June 20, 2017, Epi Center 
 

XIV. ADJOURNMENT   
 

If any person wishes to appeal a decision made with respect to any matter considered by the 

Board at its meeting May 16, 2017, he or she will need a record of the proceedings. It is the 

obligation of such person to ensure a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, §286.0105, 

Florida Statutes.     
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Items summarized on the Agenda may not contain full information regarding the matter being 

considered.  Further information regarding these items may be obtained by calling the Board 

Clerk at (727) 341-3241.  
 

*No packet enclosure 
 

Date Advertised: May 5, 2017 

 

 

17-094. Under Item I, Call to Order  

The meeting was convened by Chair Foster at 9:00 a.m.  The invocation was given by Mr. 

Stonecipher and was immediately followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

17-095. Under Item II-A, Recognition/Announcements 

 

Chairman Foster introduced Ms. Bridgette Bello as the newest Trustee. He read the following 

introduction: Bridgette Bello, of Seminole, is the president and publisher of the Tampa Bay 

Business Journal and became the first woman publisher in the newspaper's 25-year history. 

Previously, she was director of advertising for The Business Journal in Tallahassee.  

 

Ms. Bello received her Bachelor of Science in Journalism from the University of Florida. She is 

on the Executive Committee for the Tampa Hillsborough EDC, the Florida Economic Education 

Business Hall of Fame - Selection Committee, Board of Fellows - University of Tampa, Board of 

Directors for The Spring of Tampa Bay and St. Petersburg College's College of Business 

Advisory Committee. She was the St. Petersburg Chamber Business Woman of the Year for 2011. 

Bello served as a Trustee from May 2013 to May 2015. She was reappointed on April 24, 2017. 

 

Ms. Bello expressed her pleasure at re-joining the St. Petersburg College Board of Trustees. 

 

Dr. Anne Cooper, Senior VP of Instruction and Academic Programs, introduced Dr. Natavia 

Middleton, the new Dean of Natural Science and Engineering. She read the following 

introduction: Dr. Middleton earned her bachelor’s degree in Biology from the University of 

South Carolina and a doctorate in Basic Medical Sciences from the University of South 

Alabama. Over the past several years, she has worked in higher education in several capacities: 

a biological sciences instructor, Principal Investigator of a National Science Foundation grant, 

Interim Dean of Arts and Sciences, and a Program Coordinator.  One of her professional 

interests involves strengthening critical thinking skills for students in STEM. She worked with 

various leaders of community colleges in South Carolina to propose changes to STEM education 

to be implemented statewide.  In 2015, Natavia joined St. Petersburg College as an academic 

chair for Natural Sciences. She was appointed Interim Dean of Natural Sciences and 

Engineering in September 2016. 

 

Dr. Middleton thanked the Board for the opportunity to serve as Dean. 
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Several members of the SPC Model United Nations team came forward to present the three 

awards they received at the meeting in New York. These awards were for two position papers 

they submitted and the Distinguished Delegation Award, the second-highest award given at the 

Model UN. A number of the delegates addressed the Board, sharing their experiences and 

thanking the Board for their support of this program. 

 

Roy Slater, faculty advisor to the team, thanked Dr. Douglas Rivero and Dr. Joseph Smiley for 

their support of the team as well.  Students in attendance were, Dragana Mitric, Shannon Preston, 

Bonwara Kamara, Josh Clepper, Srebina Bangova, Martha Kamara, and Savannah Strandlof. Mr. 

Gibbons commended the team for representing St. Petersburg College in such a big way. He also 

thanked Dr. Tom Furlong for his efforts in supporting the team. 

 

 

17-096. Under Item II-B, Presentation of Retirement and Motion for Adoption 

 

Dr. Irving Degraw was not present. 

 

17-097. Under Item III, Comments 

Opportunity was given for comments from the Board Chair, Board Members, the President and 

the public. 

 

Chairman Foster commented on the recent graduation ceremony and how he enjoyed seeing the 

students, families and significant others celebrate the achievements of the graduates. Chairman 

Foster also attended the SPC Collegiate High School graduation and expressed his fascination 

that these graduates receive their high school diploma one week and their AA degrees from SPC 

the next. He also welcomed Dr. Middleton to her new position. 

 

Ms. Cole also commented on the graduation ceremonies as visual and tangible reasons for what 

the College does.  

 

Mr. Stonecipher shared that he toured the Health Education Center (HEC) with Dr. Eric Carver, 

Provost.  He remarked that it was impressive to see all the different things that take place at the 

HEC and thanked Dr. Carver. 

 

Mr. Gibbons remarked that at this time, the Board is doing the two most important things that 

they do for the College: graduation and selecting a competent leader of the College. Mr. Gibbons 

commented that this is Dr. Law’s last graduation and thanked him for his leadership. Mr. 

Gibbons also congratulated Dr. Middleton and thanked Dr. Cooper for that selection. 

 

Mr. Gibbons shared that he had received many emails regarding the Sign Language Interpretation 

Program. He asked Dr. Law if the Board could figure out what was broken and he mentioned that 

he also got a call from Congressman Bilirakis about fixing the program and seeing if there was 

some way to extend the program into a bachelor’s program. He said he understood what the 

College was up against in the legislature, but due to the number of people affected by the 

program, he requested a discussion about extending the program. 
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Mr. Gibbons also asked Chairman Foster and the Board to consider having a Veterans Affairs 

Advisory Committee on a college-wide basis that would meet with the President and the Board 

quarterly to share veterans’ needs and concerns. He said that SPC serves more veterans than the 

whole USF system. He commented that Mr. Jeff Cavanaugh and his team do a good job, but 

would like the Board to consider adding a Veterans Affairs Advisory Committee. 

 

Chairman Foster answered that he liked the idea of a Veterans Affairs Advisory Committee and 

said the Board could put it on the agenda for the next month’s meeting for consideration. He 

added that there were some speakers on the agenda later today for the Sign Language 

Interpretation Program. 

 

Dr. Law shared that there were 1,151 graduates this past Saturday and thanked Dr. Tonjua 

Williams, Sr. Vice President of Student Services, and her staff for their work on that. He also 

announced that the College has received the Interior Design Excellence Award for the Education 

category for the design of the Midtown Center. This award was received from the Florida chapter 

of the International Interior Design Association.  

 

Dr. Law said he had attended the Faith and Action for Standing Together (FAST) conference. 

They recognized the College for awarding more than 6,000 certificates through more than 275 

training initiatives. He also asked the 2017 Leadership SPC group to stand and be recognized. 

 

 

17-098. Under Item IV, Review and Approval of Minutes 

The minutes of the April 18, 2017 Meeting of the Board of Trustees of St. Petersburg College 

were presented by the chairman for approval. Mr. Stonecipher moved approval of the minutes as 

submitted.  Mr. Gibbons seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously 

 

17-099. Under Item V, Monthly Reports 

Under Monthly Reports 

 

Mr. Lang shared that he missed graduation due to a fall and commented that it was only the 

second one he missed in forty years. Ms. Gardner had no report this month. 

 

Dr. Rich Mercadante, President of the Faculty Governance Organization, welcomed Ms. Cole to 

the Board, and welcomed Ms. Bello back to the Board.  He addressed three topics with the 

Board. 

 

First, Dr. Mercadante addressed faculty hiring. He noted that for a long time, the Faculty Senate 

has championed increasing the number of full-time faculty. He said in any college, the full-time 

faculty serve as the life blood of the academic side of the house. He noted that during Dr. Law’s 

tenure, with the support of Dr. Cooper and the support of the Board of Trustees, there have been 

impressive gains. He noted that seven years ago, there were approximately 309 full-time faculty 

members and there are currently over 370. He said that while the faculty is aware that the budget 

is tight, they are hopeful that the gains will not slip away. Dr. Mercadante said that SPC lags 
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behind the state average. He said that part-time faculty make up 72.6%  of faculty across the 28 

colleges and St. Petersburg College is about 7% behind the state average with part-time faculty at 

79.4%. He shared that in 2011, the College part-time faculty was over 82%. He expressed the 

hope that in collaboration with the faculty, the College could at least meet the state average in 

this area. 

 

Dr. Mercadante said he was pleased that progress has been made on faculty/deans collaboration 

on course scheduling. He said that last fall, the Faculty Senate proposed that the faculty and 

deans work together to create the best course schedule for the College’s students. He said that 

while some academic departments have moved in the right direction, other departments still had 

some way to go. He said the hope was that faculty and deans can work more closely in all 

departments to meet the needs of students, particularly during key registration times. He said that 

the downward trend in enrollment need not be accepted as inevitable. He expressed that the 

College can do better and that faculty continue to encourage open dialog on this issue so that 

students can be offered the best schedule possible.  

 

Dr. Mercadante shared that as the College moves closer to transitioning to a new president, 

faculty are hoping that many of the gains made over recent years will continue. He said that, in 

his estimation, Dr. Law’s legacy centers on two key issues shared with the Faculty Senate: 

transparency and collaboration. He continued that so much that was behind the sunshine before 

Dr. Law arrived is now in full public view. He said that so many of the decisions that were 

decided without collaboration are now part of a shared process. Dr. Mercadante said his hope is 

that the new president and the Board of Trustees will ensure that this legacy continues. However, 

he said that he would be remiss if he did not point out that the College still has a ways to go in 

making transparency and collaboration the standard operating procedure across the College.  

 

Dr. Mercadante told the Board that, this morning, they would hear concerns from the faculty in 

the AS Sign Language Interpreter Program (SLIP). He said that regardless where one might stand 

on the specific substantive issues, one fact is clear. He said that SLIP faculty first learned about 

the demise of their own workforce program by stumbling on a College webpage announcement. 

He said that even the notes from the March 30 Sign Language Advisory Board gave no indication 

of this surprise change. He said that, at the very least, there are some procedural issues that need 

attention.  

 

Dr. Mercadante said that this issue is not isolated to the Sign Language Interpreter Program and 

that the same issues with transparency and collaboration exist with the Honors Program. He 

shared that when the Honors Advisory Committee learned of a behind-the-scenes plan to require 

students to earn five additional credits for their certificate and degree, the Advisory Council 

voted unanimously against this. He said that the change still remains.  He said that the students 

now have an additional hurdle to complete a certificate or a degree. 

 

Dr. Mercadante said that members of the same Advisory Council were again surprised when 

another non-transparent plan emerged to change two separate credit Honors courses into non-

credit courses and to have an administrator teach the non-credit courses. He asked, “Again, why 

the secrecy?” He asked, “If any department is going to change credit courses into non-credit 

courses, why shouldn’t faculty be involved in the discussion from the start?” Dr. Mercadante said 
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that he was still unclear whether this change is in line with the SPC Curriculum Instruction 

Manual or with SACS regulations for making substantial changes in academic programs. He 

added that SACS standard 3.4.10 states that an institution should place “primary responsibility 

for the content, quality and effectiveness of its curriculum with its faculty. The route for 

curriculum approval is typically through the processes controlled by faculty.” He said that those 

were the exact words from the accreditation board. He expressed his disappointment that faculty 

were left out of the loop on these important decisions. 

 

Dr. Mercadante said his purpose of sharing the previous examples is to ask respectfully for the 

Board’s support in continuing the legacy of transparency and collaboration that the Faculty 

Senate and Dr. Law have embraced. He noted that, in many cases, the College does well in this 

area; however, he felt that in several recent cases he feared that the College has turned the clock 

back eight years.  He went on to say that, “We need not be at odds with one another, nor do we 

have to conduct our business behind closed doors.” Dr. Mercadante said that the College is at its 

best when there is transparency and collaboration. He expressed hope that during the transition, it 

can be agreed upon to uphold these values and to encourage open dialog among all members of 

the SPC community. He thanked the Board for its time and welcomed questions. 

 

Mr. Gibbons asked Chairman Foster to add items to the agenda in the next two months where the 

Board could get information on the average hours in class time, office hours and average salary 

for faculty. He also asked to know which days of the week the College holds the most classes. He 

stated that he wanted data to make decisions.  

 

Mr. Gibbons commented that he has asked faculty to bring their issues before the Board, but that 

now he wants the data and know what the problems are so the College can move forward. Dr. 

Mercadante agreed.  

 

Chairman Foster asked to receive that data in the Board packet under the heading Transparency 

Report. He told Dr. Mercadante that the College would not concede that decreased enrollment is 

inevitable and that the Board strongly desires transparency. He also asked Dr. Mercadante to 

provide a copy of his remarks to the Board for their review.  

 

Ms. Cole added that the Board would also be looking at the budget and she would like see the 

numbers to do with adjunct professors and full-time professors, not just time, but salaries and 

benefits as well. 

 

Ms. Jeanne Trimble, Chair of the Career Service Employee Council (CSEC) provided an update 

to the Board. She shared that she represents over 600 career service employees. Ms. Trimble 

shared some accomplishments. She said that the Retiree Emeritus Celebration was held on April 

11, 2017, recognizing employees who have made significant contributions to the college mission 

and have worked for the college for at least ten years and have been retired for at least one year. 

She said they honored six retirees with over 70 in attendance. 
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Ms. Trimble said that the Sharepoint site for the CSEC has been updated with a question/idea 

survey link displayed prominently at the top of the page. Questions and responses from the 

executive team are available from that link and it has information regarding the award.  

 

Ms. Trimble also reported that every Career Service employee has a Growth Plan with the 

exception of 14 employees who were hired late in 2016 or 2017. She said the close out of the 

2016/17 Growth Plans will be June 30 and the new plans will open July 10. She shared that the 

system will now include the ability for the employee to alert their supervisor when their Growth 

Plan is ready for discussion. It provides separate comment boxes for both the employee and the 

supervisor and contains an area for the supervisor to document specific expectations not included 

in the job description. 

 

Ms. Trimble also informed the Board that the Employee Appreciation luncheons are in progress. 

There are eight luncheons to be held at different campuses this month. 

 

17-100. Under Item VI – A, Strategic Focus and Planning 

Under Strategic Focus and Planning: 

 

A. STUDENT SUCCESS AND ACHIEVEMENT  

 

                      1.  Florida College System Data Dashboard – Dr. Jesse Coraggio, Vice   

                           President, Institutional Effectiveness and Academic Services (Presentation) 

 

Dr. Coraggio presented a beta dashboard shared by the Florida College System at the recent 

Chancellor’s Best Practice Summit. He noted that the information is grouped into four 

categories: Affordability, Access, Achievement/Articulation and Attainment. Dr. Coraggio 

reviewed each category, comparing St. Petersburg College’s results to the national averages and 

the Florida College System results.  He said there were three measures per area. 

 

Under Affordability, Dr. Coraggio shared that since there has been no change in SPC’s tuition, 

the percent change is zero. He reported that students receiving financial aid through Pell Grants 

has increased 1% nationally and decreased 1% at SPC. He shared that for the last metric, loan 

default rate, SPC is below the national average, but for fiscal year 2013, St. Petersburg College is 

below the national average. 

 

For Access, Dr. Coraggio reviewed high school graduation rates and high school graduates 

enrolling in the Florida College System. He noted that although high school graduation rates are 

lower in the College’s service area, high school graduates in accelerated programs such as 

International Baccalaureate (IB), Advanced Placement (AP) and Dual Enrollment, as well as high 

school graduates enrolling at primarily St. Petersburg College as well as other colleges in the 

Florida College System are above the national averages. 

 

In the area of Achievement/Articulation, Dr. Coraggio noted that full-time student retention rates 

at St. Petersburg College are above the national average. The Integrated Postsecondary Education 

Data System (IPEDS) graduation rate looks at the time it takes students to graduate. He noted 

that IPEDS has added a new metric that looks at 100% of the time where the more traditional 
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level looks at 150% of the time, or three years to complete a two-year degree. Dr. Coraggio noted 

that St. Petersburg College is below the state average and that somewhat reflects the service areas 

of the colleges that have universities nearby, but he noted that SPC is closing the gap. He 

emphasized that the numbers are historical, beginning in 2010 through 2012. For AA graduates 

enrolling in bachelors programs, SPC is exceeding the state average. 

 

In the area of Attainment, SPC is at 48% compared to 46% for the state. Dr. Coraggio noted that 

this includes a variety of achievements from high school diplomas through graduate degrees. For 

job placement and continuing education, SPC is about even with the state average across degree 

types.  Dr. Coraggio noted that the most outstanding metric for SPC is the full-time employment 

earnings metric. He shared that SPC graduates earn higher average salaries across degree types 

than the state average earnings for graduates. 

 

Ms. Bello asked about the age of the data. Dr. Coraggio answered that much of the data is 

measured over a number of years and therefore is historical in nature, while other data, like 

tuition changes, are measured in real time. He said the state and national data is looking at the 

2010 cohort and comparing the data over time. He added that SPC has more recent data in its 

systems. 

 

Mr. Gibbons asked Dr. Coraggio if he could create a binder with these results so that he could 

take this information to Tallahassee when he speaking to legislators so that they can fight on the 

College’s behalf during the legislative process. 

 

17-101. Under Item VI – B, Student Services  

 

A. STUDENT SERVICES 

 

                      1.   Financial Aid Update – Mr. Michael Bennett, Associate Vice President,  

    Financial Assistance Services (Presentation) 

 

                      2.   Community Outreach Update - Mr. Reggie Reed, Retention Manager  

(Presentation) 

 

Mr. Bennett presented that the Financial Aid Office focuses on four areas: students and families, 

the institution, the community and the Financial Aid Office. He shared that 55-60% of SPC’s 

students receive some type of financial aid and that it is administered by 68 staff members. The 

Financial Aid Office has focused on a 48-hour turnaround time and has recently put 20 forms 

online that allow electronic signatures and this greatly reduces the processing time. The office is 

also providing training in financial literacy and debt management. 

 

Mr. Bennett presented six years of data on the number of students processed and noted that on 

average, there are approximately 40,000 students receiving financial aid services. He also shared 

information about the percentages of financial aid grants, scholarships, work and loans. Grants 

(41%) and Loans (52%) represent the largest sources of financial aid.  Mr. Bennett shared that 
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the overall decline in students receiving financial aid is mostly due to the decline in loans. He 

noted that last year, the College awarded $142M. 

 

Mr. Bennett described how the cohort default rate is calculated. He said that a beginning cohort 

of students going into repayment are followed for the next three years to see how many go into 

default. He noted that five years ago, some analysis revealed that the College was trending 

towards 39.1% and 36.4% default rates. Mr. Bennett said that this was a problem because when a 

College goes above 30% for three years, the federal aid to the college is jeopardized. 

 

Mr. Bennett explained that, in response to this trend, the financial aid staff developed two 

programs to encourage financial literacy and debt management. Activities included classroom 

visits and outsourcing support for students. He emphasized that the outsourced support 

organization has cured 10,024 accounts and has a robust web site that over 9,000 students use to 

manage their loans.   

 

Mr. Bennett reported that since 2012, there has been a steady decline in student borrowing over 

five years of $28M while seeing no decline in the number of Pell Grants dispersed.  He explained 

that the Financial Aid Office also examined the business process to determine the best approach 

for students. The College looked at academic standing and Satisfactory Academic Progress 

(SAP) for financial aid. The office aligned these two measures and saw significant 

improvements, especially in the SAP area. He said that this means that students continue to 

receive the funding they need. Mr. Bennett shared that he has stated this information across the 

country. Other schools are stunned by the changes, but they do not have the talent or focus to 

implement SPC’s approach. 

 

Mr. Bennett shared that the Financial Aid Office is working with the community and is looking 

for ways to enhance financial wellness in the community in the coming years.  In addition, he 

said that the Financial Aid Office provides information to the administration about legislative 

changes that might affect students. He commented that compliance to laws and regulations has 

yielded five years of clean audits. 

 

Mr. Bennett reported that the Financial Aid Office has over 500 activities for staff to grow and 

improve. The staff has had 5,272 hours in professional development hours and the Financial Aid 

Office supports participation in professional organizations. Mr. Bennett displayed a list of 

activities that the Financial Aid Office has participated in at the state and national levels that help 

the College have influence in shaping policy. 

 

Mr. Gibbons asked Mr. Bennett for an update on how the college improved financial aid 

collections. Mr. Bennett answered that the collections process was outsourced to a company 

called I3 in 2014 and they have had success in getting students into repayment plans. He said this 

was important because if the College’s default rate exceeds 30% it puts $130M in federal funding 

at risk. 

 

Ms. Bello asked if the College has considered partnering with banks. Dr. Law answered that 

when the College partnered with Fifth/Third Bank, the agreement included workshops to be 

delivered to students and that the bank has done hundreds of them. 
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Mr. Reed presented an update on community outreach efforts. He reported that, since February 

20, 2017, there have been 118 high school visits to 1,524 students. As a result, the College 

received back from participants 231 Getting to Know You (GTKY) Cards. These cards are 

entered into the Customer Relationship Management (CRM) software system to provide a 

mechanism for College staff to reach out and encourage enrollment. Mr. Reed shared that there 

have been many other community outreach sessions since week seven of the semester. Staff 

participating in outreach are Academic Advisors and Community Relations Coordinators 

(CRCs).  

 

Mr. Reed explained that the jump in participants in outreach efforts during spring break was 

attributed to several community events in which the College participated including Wildsplash, 

Touch a Truck and Explore SPC Week. He noted that there were 900 attendees at the Explore 

SPC Week that yielded 691 applications, 101 of which have progressed to enrollment. 

 

Mr. Reed noted that 1,655 GTKY cards have been collected since February 20 and there have 

been 215 applications.  

 

Dr. Law commented that the Board was told in the fall that if there was an event in the 

community, SPC would be in attendance. He said the College had staff at 265 events. He stressed 

that the College is working as hard as possible on enrollment. He also noted that many of the 

participants at these events are juniors who are not ready to apply.  

 

Mr. Reed said that they are talking to high school students of all ages exposing them to SPC for 

the future. Chairman Foster asked if the events go outside of Pinellas County. Mr. Reed said that 

the College does not send advisors outside of the county, but the CRC’s go occasionally to job 

fairs. Staff go to both public and private schools in Pinellas County. 

 

Ms. Cole asked who the staff are that support these efforts and Mr. Reed responded that it has 

been mostly advisors. He acknowledged that recruiting is a new skill set for them and that efforts 

are being made to support this learning curve. Ms. Bello asked if professional recruiters have 

been considered and Mr. Reed answered that there are three recruiters on staff. Ms. Bello said 

that it might be an investment worthy of discussion. 

 

Ms. Bello also asked what could have been done better to improve the percentage of enrollments 

from the 691 applications. Mr. Reed said efforts are being made to reach out to prospective 

students to get them to enroll.  Dr. Law said this is a work in progress because students applied in 

May, but that there should be more pay back at the end of the year.  He stressed that once the 

College has the student’s name, there is a lot of contact. 

 

Ms. Cole asked if there was a place on the GTKY cards to distinguish first-time touches with the 

students. Mr. Reed answered that there was not, but last week there was a meeting to discuss 

different levels of leads to help prioritize efforts. 
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17-102. Under Item VI - C, Budget and Finance  

 

1.    Monthly Financial Report – Ms. Janette Hunt, Director, Budget and   

       Compliance (Presentation) 

 

Ms. Hunt reported that, as of April 30, actual revenues are $51.7M, a 5.7% decline year over 

year. She said that the majority of the summer semester revenue has been received and about 

$1M will appear in next month’s report. Ms. Hunt reported that state appropriations are coming 

in as expected and that Student Fees are in line with tuition. She reported that total revenue is at 

$125.8M, a 3.3% decline year over year. 

 

Ms. Hunt reported a decline in Personnel and Benefits expenses of 1.1% to $97.6M. She said that 

the Current Expense of $20.8M is a 6.8% decline year over year. She reported that Total Capital 

Expense is down 5.3% to $1.9M. Ms. Hunt reported that Revenue over Expense is $5.5M. 

 

                    2.    Lab Fees (Action)  

 

Ms. Hunt explained how Lab Fees have been grouped by shared courses and have been reviewed 

each of the two past years. She said that the number of Lab Fees has been significantly reduced. 

The proposal to the Board is that one Lab Fee be dropped and seven others be reduced.  

 

The Board considered Personnel Items VI - C.3. Mr. Gibbons moved approval. Mr. Stonecipher 

seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

Mr. Gibbons commented that Governor Scott could veto the entire budget, in which case it 

would go to the Florida Senate where it could be revised to contain $400M more. 

 

                     3 .   Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Update – Mr. Brian Miles, Vice President,  

                           Administrative/Business Services and Information Technology (Presentation) 
 

Mr. Miles presented the proposed 2017/2018 Budget to the Board. He stated that the final budget 

depends on what happens in Governor Scott’s office. The College was alerted on the final state 

budget on Monday and the staff has been working to present a College budget for approval by the 

Board. He noted that recommendations to right-size the budget would be proposed to the Board 

between now and June. 

 

Mr. Miles reviewed the factors that informed the budget: an increase in health insurance costs, an 

increase in tuition waivers, a decrease in tuition, a decrease in state appropriations and a reduced 

reliance on fund balance.  Adjustments to the budget were made including health plan 

modifications, an increase in plan contributions, a decrease in current expense last fall, a decrease 

in personnel expense this spring and the development of a three-year financial plan. He noted 

that, most importantly, steps are being made to improve enrollment for tuition purposes. Mr. 

Miles extended an invitation to the Board members to reach out to him individually and to the 

College family in large groups should they have questions. 
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Mr. Miles stated that estimated revenue has been budgeted down 3.5% due to a projected 

decrease in enrollment. He shared that state appropriations are budgeted $1.6M up from the 

program fund and $2.4M down from the lottery. Performance funding and Operating cost for 

new facilities have been budgeted at the same amount as last year. Mr. Miles reviewed other 

revenue items which have all been budgeted at a lower amount than last year with the exception 

of industry certifications, which is budgeted at the same amount as last year. Other revenues have 

also been reduced to $5M.  The Stabilization Reserve has been reduced to $1.5M to reduce fund 

balance, a $673K reduction.  Mr. Miles said that total revenues are projected to be $143M, down 

$10.8M year over year. 

 

Mr. Miles reviewed the proposed Expense Budget for 2017/18.  He noted that Personnel 

expenses are the largest expense and are budgeted at $117.4M, a reduction of $902K.  He shared 

that Health Insurance will be budgeted at $15.3M, an increase of $3.5M. Total Personnel and 

Benefits is budgeted for $117.4M, a decrease of $901.6K.   

 

Mr. Miles presented Current Expenses and said that his office was still working on the travel 

piece. Travel expenses have increased, but he said that an effort will be made to reduce travel 

expenses in the coming fiscal year. He noted that Services & Fees and Materials & Supplies 

contain budget for strategic budget requests such as the revitalizing HR, CRM system and 

commissioning an assessment of compliance with ADA. The total Current Expense budget has 

been projected to be $29.2M, a decrease of $3.1M year over year. 

 

Mr. Miles told the Board that the Capital Spending budget has been reduced to $2.8M due to 

some adjustments to the technology budget. He shared that the total operating Costs for the year 

are estimated to be $149.5M, a decrease of $4.6M year over year. He said that it still leaves a 

deficit of approximately $6.2M. He told the Board that efforts are being made to cover that 

deficit and increase enrollment and recommendations will be made to the Board in June. Mr. 

Miles said that state appropriations have been cut by $1.6M, but the biggest impact has been the 

result of the increase in health insurance costs and the decline in enrollment. 

 

Mr. Stonecipher asked what is being considered in the area of auxiliary revenue. Mr. Miles 

responded that the College is looking at its current facilities college-wide, especially those that 

are vacant to see if it is feasible to rent or sell them. He said he would probably include this in 

upcoming recommendations to the Board in June. 

 

Ms. Bello asked what a single student is worth to the college and how many enrollees are 

required to support the college. Ms. Cole said she agreed and that if the College could identify a 

goal, it might make things more tangible.  Chairman Foster added that budgeting is an arduous 

task and it would be up to the Board to make a lot of tough choices to find revenue without 

raising tuition.  

 

Ms. Cole asked if raising tuition is an option for the Board. Chairman Foster responded that it is 

restricted by the Governor and one of his highest priorities is to reduce tuition. 
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17-103. Under Item VI - D, Administrative Matters  

 

The Board considered Personnel Items VI - D.1a. Mr. Stonecipher moved approval. Ms. Cole 

seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

Information regarding these items is as follows: 

 

1.   Human Resources 

a. Personnel Report (Action)   

 

                    2.      Five Year Educational Plant Survey - Mr. Jim Waechter, Associate Vice  

   President, Facilities, Planning and Institutional Services (Presentation/Action) 

       

      3.      Capital Improvement Plan – Mr. Jim Wacheter (Presentation/Action) 

 

Mr. Waechter presented information regarding the Five-Year Educational Plant Survey. He 

explained that a report is due to the State in July. He said that all the campuses are visited and 

inventory is assessed. He said that the plan  will include recommendations for replacements and 

refurbishments. The Five-Year Survey is reviewed for the top three to five priorities and those 

are presented to the State. Once that is approved, all of the 28 colleges are included in the 

Legislative Budget Request and that results in PECO allocations. 

 

Mr. Waechter highlighted the top four priorities: the construction of the Student Success Center 

at the St. Pete/Gibbs campus, Phases I and II of the Health Education Center, and the Library/ 

Learning Support/Academic spaces at the Downtown Center. Mr. Waechter reported that the 

assumption is that the College will get $6.5M for the St. Petersburg/Gibbs project. He said that 

leaves a $3.5M request for next year.  

 

Mr. Gibbons asked Dr. Law if he thought the College would really get the Health Education 

Center done in Phase I and II. Dr. Law responded that he did not think it would get done for next 

year, but advised that it be kept on the agenda. 

 

The Board considered Items VI - D.2-3. Mr. Gibbons moved approval. Mr. Stonecipher seconded 

the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

 
         
17-104. Under Item VI - E, Academic Matters   

 

 

                     1.     Quality Enhancement Plan Update – Dr. Sabrina Crawford, Executive   

  Director, Institutional Research Effectiveness, Ms. Heather Roberson,  

  Academic Director, Center of Excellence for Teaching and Learning, Dr.  

  Jennifer Haber, Professor, Communications (Presentation)      
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Dr. Crawford explained to the Board that SACS reaffirmation accreditation requires that every 

the College submits a report on 97 standards every 10 years. The standards are reviewed by 

volunteers from peer institutions and the resulting report validates to students, employers and 

others the commitment of the College to quality and continuous improvement. Dr. Crawford 

presented the timeline of the reaffirmation process which ends with a review by the Board of 

SACS in June of 2018. 

 

Ms. Roberson reviewed the Quality Enhancement Plan (QEP) basic information with the Board. 

She reminded the Board that the QEP must be a carefully designed course of action that is a 

collaborative process with broad-based involvement. It must have a well-defined focused topic or 

issue tied to student learning or the environment that supports student learning.   

 

Ms. Roberson told the Board that the Ready, Set, Success initiative is the focus for the QEP. The 

initiative will focus on students who have opted not to take developmental education courses in 

their first year prior to taking college level courses. She said that the Learning Communities 

Model using Neighborhoods for Success (N4S) will be led by faculty mentors and success 

coaches. 

 

Dr. Haber then described the elements under each of the Student Learning Outcomes goals of 

ready, set and succeed. She shared the timeline for the Need for Success (N4S) pilot, which will 

begin in the upcoming fall semester. She explained that the pilot will include 60 students at the 

St. Pete/Gibbs campus. The students will be enrolled in a non-credit course and experience a 

number of activities that will be led by faculty and a success coach. Dr. Haber explained the five-

year rollout plan that will ultimately cover six campuses and up to 810 students. 

 

             F.     STRATEGIC PRIORITIES   

                        

                       1.  Legislative Review – Bill Law, President (Presentation) 

 

Dr. Law reviewed some legislative actions that were recently taken at the State level. He said that 

Performance Funding of $30M got funded, but is still a work in progress.  Industry certifications 

has been budgeted at $10M.  The SPC/Gibbs Center building was funded at $6.5M rather than 

$10M. Dr. Law said that the remaining balance of $3.5M will hopefully come next year. He 

expressed his gratitude to Senator Latvala for his support. 

 

Dr. Law reported that the baccalaureate caps are set at 15%. He said work is being done on 

timing on how this will work. He expressed that he thought there is some flexibility in the way 

the State calculates who is in the 15%. Dr. Law recommended that the College keep moving on 

this even if the State does not fund the College. 

 

Dr. Law shared that the language on direct support organizations was postponed until 2022. He 

said that five years from now, the direct support organizations will have to live on their own 

funds. He said the College is exposed at $650K and that the House representatives were 

determined to make this work. 
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Dr. Law reported that the State created the State Board of Community Colleges that starts on 

October 1. The chancellor will transition to that board. He said that getting more attention is 

sometimes the best legislative strategy and that it is helpful to have a representative speak for 

them. 

 

Dr. Law also reported that the “gun bill” went away early in the session. 

 
    

17-105. Under Item VII – A, Old Business 

NONE 

 

 

17-106.    Under VII-B, New Business  

 

1.   ACADEMIC MATTERS 

    

                           a.   Workforce and Professional Development Curriculum Changes   

                                  (Action) 

 

The Board considered Items VII – B.1a. Mr. Gibbons moved approval. Mr. Stonecipher seconded 

the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

                    2.   Contract Between St. Petersburg College and EdFinancial Services, LLC for  

                          Call Center Operations (Action) 

 

The Board considered Items VII – B.2. Mr. Gibbons moved approval. Mr. Stonecipher seconded 

the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

                    3.   GRANTS/RESTRICTED FUNDS CONTRACTS  

 

a.  Florida Department of Education – Carl D. Perkins (Action) 

b.  Florida Education Fund – Center of Excellence (Action) 

c.  American Association of Community Colleges – MentorLinks   

   (Action) 

      

The Board considered Items VII – B. 3. Mr. Gibbons moved approval. Ms. Cole seconded the 

motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

 

17-107.   Under XIII, Informational Reports  

NONE 

 

17-108.      Under Item IX, Presidential Search Update 

 

 Ms. Desiree Woroner, Director, Human Resources Development 
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Ms. Woroner reported that the Presidential Search is on schedule and that Dr. Bonahue and Dr. 

Vittetoe had been interviewed by the Board. She said that Dr. Williams would be interviewing 

this evening and that the final two candidates, Dr. Henningsen and Dr. Biafora, would be 

interviewed next week. She said that the Board will meet on May 31 to discuss and decide on a 

final candidate. Ms. Cole said she would be unable to attend the May 26th interview, but would 

watch the video. 

 

17-109.      Under Item X, Public Access/Unagendaed Items 

 

Seven individuals addressed the Board on the topic of the Sign Language Interpreter Program 

(SLIP). Chairman Foster informed those who wished to speak before the Board that they would 

be limited to three minutes each, not to exceed a total of 30 minutes. 

 

Ms. Beth Carlson, Instructor, SLIP, said that the Board had read the letters from the community. 

She said that those involved with the program were completely unaware of its closing. She said 

that they understood the reasons, but were given a short amount with to do what they need to do. 

She shared that the program has been in existence for 25 years and that it averages 400-600 

students in ASL and many then go into the Sign Language Interpreter Program. She said that the 

program is small but there are only three programs in the state of Florida and graduates go right 

into the workforce. Ms. Carlson said that more time is needed. She said that although they are 

excited about having a bachelor’s program, they have three years to build out and they would like 

extra time to build a nationally recognized, high-quality program. She said that they have three 

years to get the students through and develop a bachelor’s program at the same time and that it 

was too much and they would like more time. 

 

Anthony Verdeja, Teaching Assistant/Interpreter and Adjunct, SLIP, expressed that he felt a 

missing piece of this decision is the comprehension and understanding of what SLIP is doing. He 

explained that they are professional sign language interpreters. They are part of a professional 

organization, the Registry of Interpreters for the Deaf, which was established in 1964. The 

program at SPC has been running for 25 years.  He said that the goal of the program, unlike 

others, is not to come in, take a test and be practioners in the field.  He said that the program is 

trying to educate the interpreter students on what they need to understand about who they are, 

their own language and their own culture. They also need to understand what it is like to be deaf 

or hard of hearing and use ASL in their daily life. He asked the Board members if they had ever 

worked with interpreters in their law firms, businesses, and brewery as well as in the educational 

system. He said that interpreters are not here to provide services only to the deaf community but 

also to those who cannot communicate in the other direction.  He said that every student who 

graduates from the program, not only provides services here, but to all of us in St. Pete, Florida, 

nationally and even internationally. He asked the Board to consider a paradigm shift not only 

focused on numbers, but also focused on the fact that through sign language interpreters, there is 

access being provided to all of the people here today and all around the world. 
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Rosa Rodriguez, Deaf Services Coordinator for the Pinellas Public Library Cooperative, 

explained that their program has been in existence for 18 years. She said that their program relies 

heavily on the students to provide the services that move the deaf through their services every 

day.  Ms. Rodriguez said she was also on the Sign Language Interpreter Advisory Board. That 

board had a meeting on March 30th where they discussed options for their program. She said that 

three weeks later they discovered that our program would no longer be accepting students. She 

said she is wondering what the role of the Advisory Board is, what the protocol is and why they 

were not part of the discussion that the program would be terminated.  She said that she found 

out the program was closing through a student. She said she thought it was a mistake. She said 

she was here to remind the Board that the students serve the community. She said she receives 

lots of benefits from the students, and also as the Advisory Board, there are many in the 

community depending on the program.  She asked if there was room for discussion or if there is 

input the Advisory Board can provide in making this decision. 

 

Beth Engleman said that she is the parent of a profoundly deaf son who attends elementary 

school in Pinellas County.  She is also the Parent Support Specialist at the Family Center on 

Deafness that is a non-profit agency that serves over 200 deaf and hard of hearing clients every 

year in Pinellas County. She said that, as a parent, she took all the classes at SPC and went 

through all the interpreting training program and was fortunate enough to learn American Sign 

Language through St. Petersburg College and the great staff at the College. She also met the great 

students that are part of the program.  She explained that it was key and instrumental for her to 

have access in communicating with her son.  In that process, she said she met many of SPC’s fine 

students and she sees them in the community. They serve us as interns and volunteer as staff in 

non-profit agencies. Even more importantly, they serve as educational interpreters in classrooms 

and as teacher’s aides and assistants. Ms. Engleman said it is important as parents to have fine, 

qualified interpreters. When a program like SPC’s closes, they are losing those students in the 

area. She shared that there are 500 educational interpreters in Florida and almost 6000 students in 

k-12 students who identify as deaf or hard of hearing. Her organization has been advocating for 

15 years to raise the standards for qualified interpreters. She said that Florida is one of only five 

states that has no standard. She said that by expanding the program, rather than closing it, the 

College would be raising the caliber even above the state level and providing students with 

qualified, quality trained interpreters.  She encouraged the Board to continue the program if not 

expand it. 

 

Rachel Goette introduced herself as a student in the SLIP program.  She shared that about four 

years ago, she made a decision to change her life and listen to the little voice to check out the 

interpreter career. She said that 14 years ago, she went to high school, went to college and got a 

BA in a degree she did not understand, did not care about and did not really know about.  She got 

a career, became a wife, became a mother, got a mortgage and did all those things a person is 

supposed to do when they became a grown up. She finally decided to make a change. She asked 

local interpreters and people in the deaf community and everyone said SPC.  She said the 

program also allows people to be working full time and still go to school.  She said that she has 

had the best instructors. She said that this is the program that produces quality interpreters. Also, 

she said that SPC is known as a college for students like her who work full time and have 

responsibilities but are still allowed to better themselves and find a better education. Ms. Goette 

said that she came to SPC and has been here for four years. She said that she has had the amazing 
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opportunity to work with some of the best instructors who are not only willing to work with 

students one-on-one but she could not say how many hours she has sat in their offices where they 

were guiding and advising and counseling and showing her how to do interpreting. She said that 

they are also phenomenal interpreters that she has been able to work with and under them, and 

when she graduates in December, can call them her colleagues. She said that was exciting and 

does not happen elsewhere. She said that it is only because of this program that she can say that 

she knows what she wants to be when she grows up. There is no other program that she could 

regionally have gotten to, worked full time, afforded and at the same time would allow her to 

become an interpreter.  Ms. Goette thanked the College and the Board for what it has established 

for the last 25 years. She said it is a quality program that she wants to be a part of. She said that 

the program has made her a better person and is making her a great interpreter and she hoped that 

legacy would continue for many students to come. 

 

Mike Henry introduced himself as a full-time instructor for St. Petersburg College for 15 years. 

He said he has taught American Sign Language on all five campuses where it is offered. He 

explained that when SPC established the program 25 ago, they followed the very strict Registry 

for Interpreters for the Deaf guidelines. He said that resulted in a suggested class size for the 

advanced training classes of only eight students in a class because of the intensity of the training. 

He suggested that was really what the problem is – the suggested class size is small out of 

necessity. He said that in spite of that, over the last decade, the program has graduated about 110 

sign language interpreting graduates.  He said that is quite in excess of the suggested class size. 

He said the program is robust in the sense that proportional to what the program design is, which 

is intentionally small, the program has a large number of graduates.    Also, he explained that the 

program appears rather small under the workforce umbrella which has arbitrarily chosen the 

number of 20 graduates per year to be a valid program. The program is graduating more than the 

suggested class size and is exceeding the expectation. The program has 137% graduates based on 

the suggested class size. He said that it is ironic that there would be no budgetary advantage to St. 

Petersburg College to cutting the program. All of the faculty would remain in the sign language 

program teaching classes as a foreign language equivalent.   

 

He told the Board that the Tampa Bay area is the second largest concentration of deaf individuals 

in Florida, second only to St. Augustine, and the fourth largest concentration in the nation.  

SPC’s sign language interpreters facilitate communication at medical facilities, at churches and 

in public education.  There are over 200 deaf students in the Pinellas County public schools and 

over 520 deaf students in the Hillsborough public schools. He said that one of the challenges that 

those administrators face every day is that they can never find enough interpreters. The 

Americans with Disabilities Act requires equal access to communication and the school 

programs are always desperate for interpreters.  

 

He proposed that SPC’s sign language program either be pulled out from under the umbrella of 

the workforce program which has the 20 graduate per year requirement, or be made somehow an 

exception to that requirement because St. Petersburg College has a small, valuable jewel to both 

the community and the school. 
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Sam Harris introduced himself as a member of the SLIP faculty since 2014. He thanked the 

community for coming out to show their support, including deaf people, family members, and 

advocates from different organizations. He said he wanted to discuss something about 

transparency that seems to have gone missing with the closing of this program. He said that it 

was a big concern to him, a lack of transparency and he wanted to compare it to Hillsborough 

Community College. He said they have faculty members who have discussed with Mr. Harris the 

transition of their interpreting program to their deaf studies program.  He said they originally had 

175 students in their program and since they did their transition from the spring to the fall, they 

have lost 100 students in that program. He said they are down to 75 students.  He said that scared 

him and he did not want the same thing to happen at SPC. The SPC program has about 600 to700 

students and there is no clear transition plan for them. He said he didn’t want the College to risk 

losing that same percentage of students without a clear transition plan. 

 

Mr. Harris said that regarding recruiting, SPC sends many students to interpreting programs and 

they become American Sign Language interpreters.  He said the College could lose 300 of them 

and that would affect revenue if the College cuts this program.  He asked the Board to consider 

his comments. 

 

Ms. Holly Tempe introduced herself as a 2013 graduate of the SLIP program in 2013. She is also 

a certified interpreter which would not have been possible without the SLIP at SPC.  Ms. Tempe 

said she was a student at SPC approximately 25 years ago. She said that when she began the 

program she did not know that interpreting was a career.  She said that one of the things that SPC 

addresses in its mission statement is promoting student success through self-discovery. She said 

that something that was afforded her at the beginning of the SLIP program at SPC was the 

concept of self-discovery as an interpreter. Being able to take sign language as a foreign language 

and see that a career was possible out of that foreign language and her passion for 

communication, providing equal access to everyone, making sure that everyone is on the same 

page and understands clearly what is happening in the room. She said that was something she did 

not know was even a possibility.  

 

She said that she left her dreams of becoming an interpreter and later came back to St. Petersburg 

College to do what she wanted to do and what she felt called to do. There was no place she 

considered before St. Petersburg College’s SLIP program because of the quality of the 

interpreters and instruction, the support, the community engagement which is critical for 

developing quality and qualified interpreters. She said there was no place else she could go to 

obtain the education she received. 

 

Ms. Tempe said that when she graduated in 2013, she graduated with a job in hand. Primarily 

because of the support she received from the instructors and because of community involvement 

and engagement which is in some cases mandated by the program and, in all cases, highly 

encouraged. The deaf community in Tampa Bay is very receptive to student engagement. That is 

critical to language acquisition which is something that is required to do what we do.  

 

Ms. Tempe told the Board that upon graduation she was fortunate to transfer to the University of 

North Florida which has a partnership with SPC. She said that she did not know if it is a 

formalized agreement or not, but it was like a two plus two program. Students do their first two 
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years at St. Petersburg College and the second two years at University of North Florida. It’s an 

online/hybrid program. Students go up to campus once a month. She graduated last year in April 

with her bachelor’s degree which is required for national certification.   

 

Ms. Tempe said she was fortunate enough to graduate from St. Petersburg College with both an 

AA degree and as a SLIP AS degree because it afforded her the opportunity to sit for her national 

certification, shortly before she graduated with her bachelor’s degree and shortly before the 

national certification was put on hold last year.   

 

This program made possible an entire career and lifestyle that wouldn’t have been available 

otherwise.  Not only due to expense and scheduling and, as Rachel mentioned, adult 

commitments. She said that these are things that are so critical. She added that, as Mr. Henry 

mentioned, Tampa Bay has the fourth largest population of deaf people in the country. She said 

that the last thing SPC should be doing is shutting down interpreter training programs. She said 

that more programs are needed and expanded, if possible, create a four-year degree here at SPC.   

 

Ms. Tempe said that there are three four-year programs in the State of Florida, in Jacksonville, at 

the University of South Florida and one in Orlando focused on performance interpreting. We 

have a primary need here to continue this program and expand it. 

 

Chairman Foster asked for questions or comments from the Board. Mr. Gibbons said that he 

would reiterate that Dr. Law meet with the program leaders to see what can be done to address 

this issue. Mr. Gibbons said that Dr. Law had already made some suggestions.  Chairman Foster: 

said that the Board would address this at the next meeting and get a report from Dr. Cooper and 

address these issues as a board so it will be open and transparent.  

 

 

17-110.      Under Item XI, Proposed Changes to BOT Rules Manual – Public Hearing - 

NONE 

 

17-111.     Under Item XII, President’s Report 

 

 

17-112.      Under Item XIII, Next Meeting Date and Location 

The Board confirmed its next meeting date and location as Tuesday, June 20, 2017,  

9:00 a.m., at the EpiCenter. 

 

 

XII. ADJOURNMENT   

Having no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Foster adjourned the meeting at 

11:26 a.m. 
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AGENDA 

 

ST. PETERSBURG COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

May 16, 2017 
 

EPICENTER MEETING ROOM (1-453) 

13805 -58th STREET N. 

Largo, FL  

 

REGULAR MEETING: 9:00 AM 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER   

 A. Invocation   

 B. Pledge of Allegiance   

 

II. PRELIMINARY MATTERS 

 

A. Recognitions/Announcements  

 

1. Introduce New Trustee Bridgette Bello 

 

2. Introduce New Dean of Natural Sciences and Engineering 

 

3. Model United Nations 

 

B. Presentation of Retirement Resolutions and Motion for Adoption  

 

1. Dr. Irving Degraw (Not Attending) 
 

III. COMMENTS   

 A. Board Chair 

 B. Board Members 

 C. President 

            D.     Public Comment pursuant to §286.0105 FS  

 

IV. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

   

 Board of Trustees’ Meeting of April 18, 2017 (Action) 

 

 V. MONTHLY REPORTS 

            A. Board Attorney   

 B. General Counsel  

            C.     Faculty Governance Organization (FGO) – Dr. Richard Mercadante, Chair 

            D.     Career Service Employee Council (CSEC) – Ms. Jeanne Trimble, Chair 

 

VI. STRATEGIC FOCUS AND PLANNING 
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A.  STUDENT SUCCESS AND ACHIEVEMENT  

  

                      1.  Florida College System Data Dashboard – Dr. Jesse Coraggio, Vice   

                           President, Institutional Effectiveness and Academic Services (Presentation) 

 

B.     STUDENT SERVICES 

 

                      1.   Financial Aid Update – Mr. Michael Bennett, Associate Vice President,  

    Financial Assistance Services (Presentation) 

 

                      2.   Community Outreach Update - Mr. Reggie Reed, Retention Manager  

(Presentation) 

 

C. BUDGET AND FINANCE 

 

1.    Monthly Financial Report – Ms. Janette Hunt, Director, Budget and   

       Compliance (Presentation) 

 

2. Lab Fees (Action) 

 

3. Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Update – Mr. Brian Miles, Vice President, 

Administrative/Business Services and Information Technology (Presentation) 
 

D. ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS  

 

1. Human Resources 

a. Personnel Report (Action) 

 

2.       Five Year Educational Plant Survey - Mr. Jim Waechter, Associate Vice  

      President, Facilities, Planning and Institutional Services  

      (Presentation/Action) 

 

         3.      Capital Improvement Plan – Mr. Jim Wacheter (Presentation/Action) 

 

        E.    ACADEMIC MATTERS  
    

                      1.     Quality Enhancement Plan Update – Dr. Sabrina Crawford, Executive   

  Director, Institutional Research Effectiveness, Ms. Heather Roberson,  

  Academic Director, Center of Excellence for Teaching and Learning, Dr.  

  Jennifer Haber, Professor, Communications (Presentation)           

 

             F.     STRATEGIC PRIORITIES 

                        

                       1.  Legislative Review – Bill Law, President (Presentation) 

 

VII.    CONSENT AGENDA 
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A. OLD BUSINESS (items previously considered but not finalized) -NONE 
   

B. NEW BUSINESS 

 

1.   ACADEMIC MATTERS 

    

                           a.   Workforce and Professional Development Curriculum Changes   

                                  (Action) 

  

                    2.   Contract Between St. Petersburg College and EdFinacial Services, LLC for  

                          Call Center Operations (Action) 

 

                    3.   GRANTS/RESTRICTED FUNDS CONTRACTS  

 

a.  Florida Department of Education – Carl D. Perkins (Action) 

b.  Florida Education Fund – Center of Excellence (Action) 

c.  American Association of Community Colleges – MentorLinks   

   (Action) 

      

VIII.   INFORMATIONAL REPORTS – NONE 

 

IX. PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH UPDATE  

 

 Ms. Desiree Woroner, Director, Human Resources Development 

  

X. PUBLIC ACCESS/UNAGENDAED ITEMS  

 

XI. PROPOSED CHANGES TO BOT RULES MANUAL – Public Hearing – NONE 

 

XII. PRESIDENT’S REPORT   
 

XIII. NEXT MEETING DATE AND SITE   

 

 June 20, 2017, Epi Center 
 

XIV. ADJOURNMENT   
 

If any person wishes to appeal a decision made with respect to any matter considered by the Board 

at its meeting May 16, 2017, he or she will need a record of the proceedings. It is the obligation of 

such person to ensure a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, §286.0105, Florida Statutes.     
 

Items summarized on the Agenda may not contain full information regarding the matter being 

considered.  Further information regarding these items may be obtained by calling the Board Clerk 

at (727) 341-3241.  
 

*No packet enclosure 

Date Advertised: May 5, 2017 
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II – A.1 New Trustee 

 

 

 

II – A.2 Introduce New Dean of Natural Science and Engineering 
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II – A.3 Model United Nations 
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V – C Faculty Governance Organization (FGO)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



51788 

V – D Career Service Employee Council (CSEC) 
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VI – A.1 Florida College System Data Dashboard 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

51793 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



51794 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

51795 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



51796 

VI – B.1 Financial Aid Update  
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VI – B.1 Community Outreach Update 
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VI – C.1 Monthly Financial Report 
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              Agenda Item VI - C.3 

 

 

May 16, 2017 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 

 

TO: Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 

 

FROM: William D. Law, Jr., President  

 

SUBJECT: Fees 
 

Approval is also sought for the following changes to the Lab Fee Schedule. 

 

Florida Statute 1001.64(10) states that each Board of Trustees shall establish fees.  In addition to 

standard tuition and fees, this authorization extends to user fees, as specified in Florida Statute 

1009.23(12(a).  User fees can only be charged to the persons receiving the service and shall not 

exceed the cost of the services provided.  Laboratory fees are considered a user fee.  They are 

intended to cover costs associated with a lab course, such as consumables, additional support 

personnel to offer class, specialized equipment and software, etc. 

 

Lab Fees by Academic Discipline 

 

Changes: 

Departments Courses Current 
Lab Fee 

New Lab 
Fee 

BUILDING ARTS ARC1126C-ARC2461, BCN1251C-
BCN2055, TAR2057C 

$32.42 $22.13 

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION EDF2085, EME2040 $6.21 $5.00 

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION BACC EDE4940-EDE4943, EDG4343,  
EEX4940, MAE3941-MAE4943, 

RED3309-RED4519, SCE3941-SCE4943 

$41.28 $41.01 

COMMUNICATIONS (ESL) EAP1500-EAP1695 $2.60 $2.06 

Communications (ESL Prep) EAP0200-EAP0495 $20.00 $16.04 

EMERGERNCY MANAGEMENT 
SERVICES (EMS) 

EMS1059C, EMS1119L, EMS1411, 
EMS1522C, EMS2331, EMS2601L, 
EMS2602L, EMS2664, EMS2665, 

EMS1421, EMS2659 

$82.30 $82.04 

ENGINEERING TECH BME1008, CET1114C, CET1175, 
EET1015C-EET2155C, ETD1320C-

EDT2392C, ETM1010C, EET1084C, 
ETS1412-ETS2930, ETD2372C 

$62.59 $62.59 

FINE ARTS – DIGITAL MEDIA DIG1710-DIG2580, GRA1206C-
GRA2201,  DIG1004C, DIG2131, 

DIG2502C 

$23.30 $23.30 
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FINE ARTS – PHOTOGRAPHY PGY2107C-PGY2940C, PGY2750 $86.85 $86.85 

SCIENCE (physical) AST1022L, CHM1025L-CHM2211L, 
ESC1000C, GLY2010L, OCE2001L, 
PHY1048L, PHY1049L, PSC1001C, 

EVR1001C 

$28.20 $27.44 

SCIENCE UD – BIOLOGY BSC3096-BSC4422C, MCB3020L, 
PCB4253C-PCB4454C, ZOO3203C- 

ZOO3733C, BOT3015L, BOT 3143C, 
BSC3931L, BSC4905C, PCB3023L, 
PCB3043L, PCB3063L, PCB4723L, 

ZOO3713L, ZOO4513L 

$100 $100 

 

 

 

 

Deletions: 
O&P UD PRO3311C,PRO4331C, PRO4350C, PRO4361C, 

PRO4001C, PRO3801L, PRO3505, PRO4850 
$434.28 

SCIENCE (Biological) BSC2420, BSC2847, PCB2061 $27.87 

O&P TECHNOLOGY AS PRO1390C, PRO1391C, PRO1411C, PRO2332C $302.09 

FINE ARTS – DIGITAL MEDIA DIG2101, DIG2560 $23.30 

FINE ARTS – PHOTOGRAPHY PGY2110C $86.85 

SCIENCE UD – BIOLOGY BSC4910 $100 
 

 
Brian Miles, Vice President, Administrative/Business Services and Information Technology, Anne M. Cooper, Senior 

Vice President, Academic & Students Affairs and Tonjua Williams, Senior Vice President, Student Services, 

recommend approval. 
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VI – C.3 Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Update 
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Agenda Item VI-D.2 

 

May 16, 2017 

 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 

 

FROM: William D. Law, Jr., President   

 

SUBJECT: 5-Year Educational Plant Survey 2017-2022 and related documents 

 

Approval is sought from the Board of Trustees for the attached 5-Year Educational Plant 

Survey for years 2017-2022, DVE 768 (Division of Career and Adult Education) and Project 

Priority List. 
 

Every five years, the Board of Trustees for community colleges, colleges and universities, arranges 

for an Educational Plant Survey pursuant to requirements in Section 9(d) of Article XII of the State 

Constitution, as amended, and Section 1013.31 Florida Statutes (F.S.).  The purpose of the survey 

is to set in place the formulation of plans for providing sites and facilities, acquiring sites, 

improving existing facilities and sites for educational programs, student population, faculty, 

administrators, staff and auxiliary and ancillary services of the college for the next 5-Year period.  

The process involves a systematic study and evaluation of existing educational facilities 

collegewide and the determination of future needs to provide appropriate facilities for 

accommodating educational programs and services for students.   

 

The college’s current survey expires June 30, 2017.  This new survey, once approved by the State 

Board of Education’s Office of Educational Facilities, will be in effect from July 1, 2017, through 

June 30, 2022. Modifications to the survey can be made at any time during the five year period via 

a Spot Survey. 

 

The findings and recommendations contained in a 5-Year Educational Plant Survey report 

constitute an instrument enabling the Board of Trustees to adopt long-range master plans for all 

educational plants and related facilities and is the basis for the development of the annual Capital 

Improvement Plan (CIP) as part of the college’s proposed annual budget.  All projects must be on 

the college’s approved Educational Plant Survey before they can be included on the Capital 

Improvement Plan and before the expenditure of Public Education Capital Outlay (PECO), 

Facilities Enhancement Challenge Grant (FECG), Student Capital Improvement Fee (SCIF), 

Capital Outlay & Debt Service (CO&DS), and State Board of Education Bond (SBE Bond) 

monies.   

 

Also, per Section 1013.31 (1), F.S., the Division of Career and Adult Education shall document 

the need for additional career and adult education programs and the continuation of existing 

programs before facility construction or renovation related to career or adult education may be 

included in the Educational Plant Survey of the college that delivers such programs.  The college’s 
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Workforce Training Center has submitted this report and it was approved by the Florida 

Department of Education on May 4, 2017. 

 

The college has completed Master Planning Collegewide as a requirement of the survey and is 

listed as “on file” at the college per State requirements. 

 

Brian Miles, Vice President, Administrative/Business Services and Information Technology; and 

Jim Waechter, Associate Vice President, Facilities Planning and Institutional Services. 
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VI – D.2-3 Five Year Educational Plant Survey and Capital Improvement Plan  
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Agenda Item VI-D.3  

May 16, 2017 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:   Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 

FROM:  William D. Law, Jr., President 

SUBJECT: Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) for FY 2018-2019 through 2022-2023 

 

Approval is sought from the Board of Trustees for the FY 2018-2019 Capital Improvement 

Plan. 

The Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) is the process through which the College requests and 

receives construction allocations from the Public Education Capital Outlay (PECO) Fund.  Each 

community college, college and university is required to annually submit a five-year plan for its 

capital outlay needs based upon the 5-year Educational Plant Survey. This is the first CIP based 

upon our new 5-Year Educational Plant Survey effective July1, 2017.  

Projects must be recommended and approved by the Board of Trustees and a State-validated 

Educational Plant Survey or Amendment to be included on the annual CIP to obtain Public 

Education Capital Outlay (PECO), Facilities Enhancement Challenge Grant (FECG), Capital 

Outlay & Debt Service (CO&DS) and State Board of Education Bond (SBE Bond) funding. 

The deadline to submit the CIP to the Division of Florida Colleges is July 3, 2017.  The CIP 

information will then be tabulated, submitted and approved by the State Board of Education, to be 

included in the 2018-19 Capital Outlay Legislative Budget Request. 

The CIP is divided into three categories: 

 Renovation – the general upgrade of an existing facility with no change in use (e.g. new 

lighting, carpeting, roof, heating, ventilating and air conditioning, and compliance with 

the Americans with Disabilities Act) and site improvements 

Remodeling – the changing of an existing facility by rearrangement of space, use (e.g. 

offices to classrooms) or any changes that impact exiting 

New Construction – Design and Construction of new facilities.  This also includes site 

acquisition 

Brian Miles, Vice President, Administrative/Business Services & Information Technology; and 

Jim Waechter, Associate Vice President, Facilities Planning & Institutional Services, recommend 

approval. 
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VI – E.1 Quality Enhancement Plan 
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VI – F.1 Legislative Review 
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Agenda Item VII – B.1a 

 

May 16, 2017 

 

MEMORANDUM 

TO:              Board of Trustees St. Petersburg College 

FROM: William D. Law, President  

SUBJECT: Workforce and Professional Development 

 

Approval is sought for the recommended changes to Workforce and Professional Development for 

courses within the 2016-2017 catalog year.   

 

Workforce and Professional Development, Lifelong Learning:  Added one new course for an 

engineering/technology summer camp for middle school or high school children.   

 AAP0893 Engineering/Technology Summer Camp 

Workforce and Professional Development, CE Health:  Added one new course for the Clinical Medical 

Assistant program.  This course is a redesign of the previous Clinical Medical Assistant program 

previously offered through CE Health.   

 HHP0428 Allied Health Bridge 

Workforce and Professional Development:  Added one new course to prepare a candidate for a position in 

Instructional Design and/or Instructional Technology.   

 TRN0308 Instructional Design/Instructional Technology 

 

Anne Cooper, Senior Vice President, Instruction and Academic Programs, Andrea Henning, 

Executive Director of Collaborative Labs and the Workforce Institute and Customized Training 

and Professional Development, recommend approval. 
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          Agenda Item VII-B.2 

 

May 16, 2017 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO: Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 

 

FROM: William D. Law, Jr., President 

 

SUBJECT: Contract between St. Petersburg College and EdFinancial Services, LLC for Call 

Center Operations 

 

Approval is sought to enter into a contract with EdFinancial Services, LLC to operate the 

College’s Call Center. 

 

Since 2015, St. Petersburg College has outsourced its general advising, registration and financial 

aid call center operations to Blackboard Student Services Inc.  This contract expires on June 30, 

2017.  In an effort to seek the best value and service for our students, Request for Proposal (RFP) 

04-16-17 was issued on February 1, 2017.  An Evaluation Committee consisting of nine members 

from the College was formed to review and score the RFP.   

 

Six vendors participated in the RFP.  The top three vendors were invited to do presentations and 

answer questions from the Evaluation Committee.  After thorough review and study of all 

information, the Evaluation Committee unanimously chose EdFinancial Services.  EdFinancial 

Services has numerous clients of similar size, scope and complexity as St. Petersburg College and 

is rated very favorably with these institutions.  

 

St. Petersburg College seeks to negotiate a two-year contract with EdFinancial Services not to 

exceed $1.4 million.  In addition to this cost, there will be a one-time cost of $2,000 for training 

and set-up.  The estimated annual call volume for the College is 125,000 and the agreement will 

cap the annual inbound calls at that amount unless the College expressly authorizes additional 

inbound calls. Additionally, the agreement will require EdFinancial Services to provide the 

College with monthly and weekly reports showing cumulative data of call volume. 

 

Tonjua Williams, Senior Vice President, Student Services; Patrick Rinard, Associate Vice 

President, Enrollment Services; and Suzanne Gardner, General Counsel, recommend approval. 

 
pr0504172 
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Agenda Item VII-B.3a 

 

May 16, 2017 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 

 

FROM: William D. Law, Jr., President  

 

SUBJECT: Florida Department of Education – Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Technical 

Education Act 

 

Confirmation is sought for a grant proposal, submitted subject to Board of Trustees’ 

approval, to the Florida Department of Education by St. Petersburg College for the Carl D. 

Perkins Vocational and Technical Education Act funds to continue Postsecondary 

Vocational programs.  Permission is also sought to accept an estimated $2,388,578 in funding 

over a one-year period for this proposal, if awarded, and enter into any amendments, 

extensions or agreements as necessary, within the original intent and purpose of the grant. 

 

Perkins Act funding provides for Post-Secondary Vocational (PSV) programs, allowing St. 

Petersburg College to provide services to students enrolled in Associate in Science degrees, 

Applied Technology Diplomas, College Credit Certificates and Postsecondary Adult Vocational 

(PSAV) programs.  Specifically, the College will use grant funds to provide: 

 

1. Services to assist special population students in identifying, enrolling and succeeding 

in the College's Post-Secondary Vocational programs.  Special population students 

include students with disabilities, students who are educationally and economically 

disadvantaged, single parents, displaced homemakers, single pregnant women, and 

individuals enrolled in training non-traditional to their gender; 

 

2. Coordination with Pinellas County Schools to develop continuous, articulated 

program of studies from secondary to postsecondary education including transfer to a 

four-year university; and 

 

3. Staff development activities relating to the improvement of Post-Secondary 

Vocational programs, integrating academic and technical education, articulation of 

technical programs between Pinellas County Schools and SPC, and improvement of 

services to special population students and gender equity. 

 

The grant is in its tenth year, renewable July 1 of each year.  The funding requested could change 

when final allocations are awarded by the state.  Perkins funds are provided to St. Petersburg 

College on a formula-driven basis.  The number of economically disadvantaged students enrolled 

in Associate in Science Degree and Certificate programs determines the allocation.  SPC applied 

under one category: Postsecondary Vocational (PSV) Programs.   
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The estimated period of performance will be from July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.  The College 

anticipates receiving approximately $2,388,578 over the one-year period.  See attached 

Information Summary for additional information.   

 

Anne Cooper, Senior Vice President, Instruction and Academic Programs; Suzanne L. Gardner, 

General Counsel; Jason Krupp, Director of Workforce Services; and Lisa Vanover, Career 

Pathways/Workforce Specialist, recommend approval. 

 

Attachment 
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May 16, 2017 
 

M E M O R A N D U M 
 

TO:  Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 
 

FROM: William D. Law, Jr., President   
 

SUBJECT: Florida Education Fund - Center of Excellence Program 
 

Confirmation is sought for a proposal that was submitted, subject to Board of Trustees’ 

approval, to the Florida Education Fund by St. Petersburg College for the Center of 

Excellence Program (COEP) grant opportunity.  Permission is sought to accept an estimated 

$21,000 in funding over one year for this proposal, if awarded, and enter into any 

amendments, extensions or agreements as necessary, within the original intent and purpose 

of the grant. 
 

Previously known as the McKnight Programs in Higher Education, the Florida Education Fund’s 

mission is to strengthen the larger community by creating and implementing programs and services 

that lead to institutional enhancement and greater educational advancement for historically 

underrepresented groups.  In furthering this mission, Centers of Excellence Programs (COEP) 

were established statewide to engage the community by intervening in the lives of minority school 

children at an early age so that they will not lose interest in education and will continue to succeed 

in public school as well as in postsecondary education.   
 

The four primary components of the COEP are: 1) developing Academic Enrichment Centers 

where students will receive after-school assistance with homework/tutoring to build skills in 

language arts/communication and mathematics; 2) recognizing high achieving students and 

inducting them into the National Achievers Honor Society; 3) sponsoring countywide and regional 

Black History Competition, Culture Brain Bowl, mathematics, and spelling competitions; and 4) 

participating in the Annual Statewide Brain Bowl Competitions and Florida National Achievers 

Society Summit.  Local organizational resources, such as churches and recreation centers, will be 

enlisted by the College to assist in achieving the program goals.  Approximately 200 students will 

be served by the Center’s various activities. 
 

The award funds will be used to pay consultants, and to support program activities toward goal 

achievement.  Other major expenditures include transportation costs associated with field trips for 

educational and cultural events; student activity costs; student/parent seminars and meeting 

expenses; and costs for materials, printing and supplies. 
 

The estimated period of performance will be from July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.  The total 

project budget is projected to be $21,000.00 over a one-year period.  See attached Information 

Summary for additional information.   
 

Tonjua Williams, Senior Vice President, Student Services; Suzanne L. Gardner, General Counsel; 

and Linda L. Hogans, Executive Director, Retention Services, recommend approval. 

 

Attachment 
ks0502172 
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Agenda Item VII-B.3c 

May 16, 2017 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 

TO:  Board of Trustees, St. Petersburg College 

 

FROM: William D. Law, Jr., President   

 

SUBJECT: American Association of Community Colleges--MentorLinks Grant 
 

Confirmation is sought for a proposal that was submitted, subject to Board of Trustees’ 

approval, by St. Petersburg College to the American Association of Community Colleges 

(AACC) for the MentorLinks funding opportunity.  Permission is also sought to accept an 

estimated $20,000 in funding over a twenty-six month period for this proposal, if awarded, 

and enter into any amendments, extensions or agreements as necessary, within the original 

intent and purpose of the grant. 
 

The MentorLinks: Advancing Technological Education program, funded by the AACC and 

supported by the National Science Foundation (NSF), is designed to help colleges develop or 

strengthen technician training programs in STEM fields.  SPC’s proposed MentorLinks program, 

Project GEST—Growing Environmental Science Technology in Tampa Bay, represents a distinct 

opportunity to engage subject matter experts and align SPC’s Environment Science Technology 

program with national best practices.  Participation in this grant will promote improved enrollment, 

retention, and graduation in the program, ultimately strengthening the pipeline of graduates to the 

Environmental Science Technology (EST) industry in Tampa Bay and beyond. This project will 

encourage faculty professional development and build on current partnerships with industry and 

community representatives while fostering new alliances with mentors, programs, and institutions 

on a national scale. Project GEST will also position the EST program for future program and 

research funding opportunities with the National Science Foundation. 
 

Program success will be met with the following goals: 1) an increase in EST program enrollment 

and retention; 2) an increase in the meaningful participation of industry representatives on the EST 

advisory board, particularly in natural resources conservation; 3) an increase in student skill levels 

for workforce readiness; 4) an increase in the number of student certifications achieved; and 5) 

high levels of satisfaction with student skills training from industry partners. Project GEST will 

significantly enhance outcomes for current and prospective EST students, leading to better 

academic preparation and workforce skills. 
 

The estimated period of performance will be from October 1, 2017 through November 30, 2019. 

The total project budget is approximately $20,000, of which the College will receive the full 

amount. See attached Information Summary for details.   
 

Anne Cooper, Senior Vice President, Instruction and Academic Programs; Suzanne L. Gardner, 

General Counsel; and Natavia Middleton, Interim Dean, Natural Sciences, recommend approval. 

 

Attachment 
jm0501172 
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